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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF

THE BETHEL ISLAND MUNICIPAL IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT

BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA

3085 STONE ROAD

BETHEL ISLAND, CALIFORNIA

DATE:  MAY 9, 2019
The Bethel Island Municipal Improvement District met in regular session located at 3085 Stone Road, Bethel Island, CA at 6:30 p.m.  Upon roll call, the following were found to be present: Directors: Bruce Smith, Tony Berzinas, Bob Amrine, Lisa Kirk and Steve Lucas.  Attorney Dave Larsen and District Manager Regina Espinoza were also in attendance.
BOARD DISCLOSURE OF POTENTIAL APPEARANCES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

None.
CONSENT CALENDAR

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of April 11, 2019; approve the Lease Agreement for 55 Acres of the District’s 106-acre Site; adopt Resolution No. 19-05-09A “Modifying Employee Handbook Policy #3075 Dealing with Use of BIMID Credit Cards”.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

None.
PUBLIC COMMENT

None.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS
UPDATE ON BETHEL ISLAND CULVERT/DRAINAGE/STANDING WATER ISSUES
District Manager Espinoza gave an update on the drainage issues on Stone Road and Taylor Road.  The two culvert inlets have been identified for design and improvement needs.  The County has acknowledged that the two new culverts will be maintained by them.  This will partner with the Northwest Levee Project for a more consistent and comprehensive solution to the Stone Road drainage concerns.  The draft plan for Taylor Road will be submitted to the Board at the June 2019 meeting, and hopefully work will be scheduled for the 2019 summer construction season.
Director Berzinas asked staff to write a letter to Supervisor Diane Burgis containing a list of culverts that the County needs to repair or replace and to bring the draft letter back at the June 2019 Board Meeting for board review and approval.  Attorney Dave Larsen, District Manager Espinoza and GEI were instructed to create the letter.  The letter could also be sent to Public Works to request information on what departments within the County are responsible for the culverts on Bethel Island.

UPDATE ON ASSET MANAGEMENT SYSTEM

District Manager Espinoza gave a brief update.  She is continuing to meet with companies to receive bids and determine what each of the programs entail.
NEW BUSINESS

ASSESSMENT DISTRICT ANNUAL RENEWAL; ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION NO. 19-05-09B, PRELIMINARY ENGINEERS REPORT AND SETTING OF THE JUNE 20, 2019 PUBLIC HEARING

District Manager Espinoza explained this is an annual requirement for Assessment Districts.  A Public Hearing is held for any CPI increases or changes.  The Consumer Price Index (CPI) has increased to 4.49% but the Assessment District can only be increased by 3% in any given year.  The proposed rate for the FY19-20 assessment is $123.80 for a single-family dwelling, which is up $3.61 from last year.
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to adopt Resolution No. 19-05-09B, “Intention to Continue Assessments for Fiscal Year 2019-20, Preliminarily Approving Engineer’s Report, and Providing for Notice of Hearing for the Bethel Island Municipal Improvement District Levee and Flood Control Facilities Maintenance and Repair Assessment District”; and set Notice of Public Hearing for June 20, 2019.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
REVIEW OF DRY HYDRANT MAINTENANCE RESPONSIBILITIES
District Manager Espinoza stated the Board had asked for this item at the last board meeting.
Director Kirk asked if the Fire Department could send a letter stating whether they will use the dry hydrants or not; possibly stating yes they will use the dry hydrants if there were a maintenance schedule, or no because there is no maintenance schedule.

District Manager Espinoza stated she is waiting for the report from the Fire Department explaining what happened at the last fire on Taylor Road.

Director Kirk stated the levee meets HMP standard but asked if the fire trucks really need to be taken up unto the levee which may not be designed for fire engines.
President Smith stated that the District’s loaded dump trucks probably weigh just as much as a fire engine, but it has to be in the right conditions because no heavy equipment should be up on the levee when the levee is saturated during the winter months.

Mr. Mark Whitlock gave a brief background on the dry hydrants.  He also explained what is required for the maintenance of the dry hydrants.

The discussion continued.

After much discussion, District Manager Espinoza stated she will continue to discuss with the Fire Department the different issues with the dry hydrants and their use.
SUBMITTAL OF PROP 68 PARKS AND RECREATION FUNDING QUESTIONNAIRE

District Manager Espinoza stated the office recently received correspondence from the Department of Parks and Recreation, Office of Grants and Local Services of the State Natural Resources Agency regarding eligibility for the 2018 California Drought, Water, Parks, Climate, Coastal Protection, and Outdoor Access for All Bond Act (Proposition 68).  It is essentially a questionnaire to determine eligibility to apply for a grant.  They are requesting BIMID to submit the questionnaire regardless of interest in the funding opportunity.  District Manager Espinoza will put together a list of possible park related projects that may be eligible for the grant opportunity and bring the list to the Board at a later date.
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine authorizing the submittal of the questionnaire.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
CONSENT ITEMS – STAFF REPORTS
Reports were available to the public.

District Manager Espinoza stated the Regular Meeting for June will be moved to June 20, 2019.

A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to receive and file the Staff Reports.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
TREASURER’S REPORT
Balances as of 4/30/19:
Checking Account: $138,325.58
Money Market Account (unrestricted funds): $2,724.22
Park Account: $3,003.53
House Number Account: $336.02
Delta Coves First Deposit: $53,624.95
Delta Coves Contingency Funds:  $1,003,089.88
Delta Coves O & M Funds:  $990,859.79
LFCF Repairs and Improvements: $60,364.44
LFCF Maintenance: $47,979.44
Advance Funding from DWR
Special Project #3 Money Market is $9,589.85


(HSB Project)
Money Market is $633,534.77




(NWS Project)

April 2019 Accounts Payable after 4/30/19:

$35,433.76
General Account
A motion was made by Director Lucas and seconded by Director Berzinas to pay the bills.  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
BETHEL ISLAND PARK COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Mr. Mark Whitlock stated he will be contacting District Manager Espinoza to set a date for a Park Committee Meeting.
DELTA INTERGOVERNMENTAL WATCHDOG COMMITTEE (AD-HOC)
Director Amrine stated he has been attending the meetings in Sacramento. 
WEBSITE
Nothing to report.
BIMAC
Nothing to report.

BETHEL ISLAND FIRE STATION UPDATE

The Board requested this item be a part of the BIMAC report; to read on the agenda “BIMAC/Fire District Update”.
SUGGESTION FOR FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS
Staff is to write a letter to Supervisor Diane Burgis and Public Works with a list of culverts that the County needs to repair or replace and bring the letter to the June 2019 Board Meeting for review and consideration.
CORRESPONDENCE

Nothing was discussed.
A motion was made by Director Berzinas and seconded by Director Amrine to adjourn the meeting..  The vote showed five directors in favor.  Motion carried.
The regular meeting adjourned at 7:40pm.
Submitted by Denece Bixby, District Clerk
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